York University
Faculty of Graduate Studies
Minutes

Thursday, December 3, 2020
3:00 p.m.

Present:  M. Ahmed, K. Akerman, A. Al-Attar, N. Aminnejad, M. Annisette, C. Ardern, D. Bazely (Chair), M. Becker, K. Bird, O. Chevalier, J. Choiniere, R. Coombe, R. da Silveira Gorman, P. Dawson, C. Fretz, P. Fu, S. Gabriele, G. Gerzon, K. Gicas, L. Gilbert, S. Glockman-Musto, M. Gordon, R. Grant, G. Grau, J. Hadlaw, A. Hamid, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Henry, B. Heron, S. Horowitz, S. Iacobelli, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, A. Josse, L. Kamenitz, M. Kazubowski-Houston, U.T. Khan, A. Kosavic, G. Lawrence, S. Lawrence, D.D. Lawson, R. Lazarenko, E. Light, T. Loebel (Dean), S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan (Vice-Chair), A. Martin, J. McDonough-Dolmaya, W. Moir, S. Murchison, K. Petschke, S. Pisana, P. Rezai, D. Robinson, A. Samji, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), C. Scott, R. Silver, D. Sinclair, A. Sparling, B. Stutchbury, G. Taltekin Guzel, A.M. Tarc, S. Trivedi, A. Tucker, A. Vagners, A. Valeo, C. van Daalen-Smith, J. Vorstermans, D. Vuckovic, S. Watson, Y. Weima, P. Wood

Guests:  L. Bellissimo, F. Billingsley, S. Howe, M. Limanni, D. Triki

Regrets:  C. Chaufan, N. Couto, J. Gales, D. Vallesi, F. Warsame

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.

1.  Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Dawn Bazely welcomed members of the Committee to the meeting.  She reminded councillors that many individuals are having mental health issues during the pandemic and stressed that everyone should be especially cognizant and kind.  The Chair noted that some graduate students are in the Toronto and Peel Region “grey – lockdown” areas.
Chair Bazely read the Land Acknowledgement:
“We recognize that many Indigenous nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Huron-Wendat, and the Métis.  It is now home to many Indigenous Peoples.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”
Chair Bazely shared the document, “Identifying and Responding to Students in Distress.”

Graduate students may consult this Faculty website for graduate COVID-19 wellness information:  Graduate Wellness and Accommodation.

The Chair also referenced this gender bias calculator for recommendation letters.

2.   Student System Renewal Program
* * *   F o r   D i s c u s s i o n  * * *
Guests:  Marie Limanni, Executive Director, Student System Renewal Program; Lucy Bellissimo, Senior Program Director, Business Transformation
Student Systems Renewal Program Presentation (.pdf)
Marie Limanni, Executive Director, and Lucy Bellissimo, Senior Program Director, Business Transformation, continued the series of presentations to Council on behalf of the Student Systems Renewal Program.  This massive endeavour will transform York’s myriad information systems into a new software network with coherent data management.  Ms Bellissimo cited the previous day’s dedicated-denial-of-service cyberattack at York as one of many critical reasons to modernize York’s data systems.  Ms Limanni reported that York’s systems renewal projects had hit important milestones in recent weeks.  She thanked Ms Bellissimo as well as the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Executive Officer Jodi Tavares.  Ms Limanni spoke about the timing of software demonstrations and solution integration.  The discovery stage is next which will ensure there is a real match with the providers, she stated.  She then reviewed the overall timeline and stressed that everything possible was being done to make the program successful, and to ensure that the University is ready to receive it.  Ms Limanni and Ms Bellissimo then reviewed the current procurement status for the various components of the program.
Dean Tom Loebel has attended recent demonstrations by potential providers.  Ms Limanni noted that those involved were encouraged by the tools to make managing graduate studies better.  Dean Loebel spoke highly of the new systems program, stating that York will be at the forefront of helping to design what student systems will be.  The Dean said that he did not know of a better or more imaginative place to do that, and described his excitement with the program.  Ms Limanni mirrored that excitement with systems that will assist with the  day-to-day roles and responsibilities of the Faculty.  She stated that demonstrations may be expanded.
3. Minutes of Previous Meeting (November 5, 2020) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

4.  Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.

5. Dean's Remarks and Discussion
Dean Tom Loebel expressed a special appreciation to graduate program directors, associate deans, and Faculty managers for everything from pivoting so quickly to online and remote work to dealing with the volume of issues that need remedying from time to time.  He also thanked all those who rushed to upload letters of recommendation recently.  He noted that he had messaged the Tri-Council asking that they debug difficult forms.
There are new kinds of work during this pandemic and the economic crisis as well as during their aftermath.  Individuals are affected unevenly often based on age, race and economic status.  The Dean asked how we might be positioned for the recovery.  For example, he talked about an equity, diversity and inclusivity framework and action plan:  what are positive and successful ways to effect change?
In the next few years, significant pieces of the Student Systems Renewal Program will be operational, and will offer new ways to offer programs and to help students.  Dean Loebel noted that he is not pushing people to change what they like doing or what works well, but given new opportunities to create and new ways to help rethink the future, he is imagining new approaches so that the graduate team can think administratively about planning that may take years, in ways that are student-focussed and friendly.
Councillors spoke about issues that had come to the surface during the pandemic, and the “existential thoughts” that arise.  Dean Loebel looked forward to changes that may come in the years ahead, and expressed that he wanted York University to be brilliantly part of that, but to come into fruition, he said, we must be thinking ahead positively.

6. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees
Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee
Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials

Evan Light, FGS representative on the Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee, reported that the University Academic Plan was approved by Senate on June 25, 2020.  Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee monitors the rollout of the University Academic Plan.  Professor Light informed Council that there will be a planning forum on March 11, 2021.  The Senate committee reports monthly to Senate on progress related to the new Markham campus.

Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee, noted that the Senate committee had issued a communication regarding take-home examinations.  Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee has also commenced discussions about alternative forms of assessment, which may be important to graduate assessment.

Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee, conveyed that there was no business to report from the Senate Committee.

Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials, sent regrets for this meeting noting that there was nothing new to report from the Senate Executive Committee subcommittee.

7. Provision of Digital Diplomas
* * *   F o r   D i s c u s s i o n  * * *

Provision of Digital Diplomas to Students (.docx) - Note: This document was revised prior to Council to include additional information.
Guest:  Frances Billingsley, Associate Registrar & Director, Student Records and Scheduling, Office of the University Registrar

Frances Billingsley, Associate Registrar & Director, Student Records and Scheduling, reported that York has partnered with registrars of other universities aiming to provide students with a digital documentation alternative.  York is one of the institutions creating a digital credential wallet.  The Registrar’s Office has examined privacy, copyright, and other related issues.  Consultation has taken place with the Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials, which recommended that graduate students be informed about this endeavour.  Final rollout is planned for spring 2024.

Chair Dawn Bazely asked about implications for students who need to verify transcripts or grades.  Ms Billingsley replied that they can access digital credentials and share them with third parties.  Dean Tom Loebel asked about security and verification issues.  Ms Billingsley reported that the Association of Registrars of the Universities and Colleges of Canada will assist with credibility issues.  She noted that the digital component will not replace degree parchment but will be useful for sharing and emailing proof of credentials.  Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin asked about letters of recommendation; only registrarial letters are part of these efforts so far.  Third parties will need to evaluate if they can accept digital documents.  The pandemic has caused institutions to re-examine how documents are received.  It is hoped that costs will remain the same as for hard copy transcripts and diplomas.  Dean Loebel noted that there may be an expectation that digital documents would cost less.

8. Strategic Entrepreneurship Plan
* * *   F o r   D i s c u s s i o n  * * *
Strategic Entrepreneurship Plan (.pdf) | Memo (.docx)
Guest:  Sarah Howe, Assistant Vice-President, Innovation & Research Partnerships, Innovation York
Assistant Vice-President, Innovation & Research Partnerships, Innovation York, Sarah Howe, addressed Council to provide background and potential deriving from York’s Strategic Entrepreneurship Plan, developed by the Strategic Entrepreneurship Council launched in 2019.  Ms Howe reviewed the entrepreneurship Council’s mandate, and how the plan was developed.  The Strategic Entrepreneurship Plan is also intended to advance York’s University Academic Plan and Strategic Research Plan.  The entrepreneurship plan has five main objectives, which include the priority to create a brand for entrepreneurship at York:
1. Develop and deliver purposeful and impactful interdisciplinary programming
2. Establish energizing real and virtual hubs in accessible, neutral spaces
3. Position York as a leader in entrepreneurship research 
4. Make entrepreneurship at York self-sustaining 
5. Build strong connections and enthusiastic engagement through strategic partnerships
Ms Howe noted that York’s Organized Research Units are responsible for a lot of entrepreneurial activity.  She also referenced York’s new Markham campus which will be incorporated in the plan going forward with a new working group to support and develop new programs.  There will be support for capstone programs which will connect to start-up ventures and venture creation.
Ms Howe noted invited councillors with questions or suggestions to contact her directly.
9. Criteria and Procedures for Appointments and Reappointments
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on November 11, 2020
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Graduate Program in Biology
Rationale (.docx) | Proposed criteria and procedures (.docx) | Existing criteria and procedures (.pdf)
Distinguished Research Professor and graduate program director Bridget Stutchbury introduced this item to councillors.  She noted that the changes to appointment and reappointment criteria and procedures for the Graduate Program in Biology include expanded information about Associate membership in the Faculty of Graduate Studies; criteria for assessing graduate supervision, and expectations for quality graduate supervision; considerations for faculty members whose home departments are external to Biology; and regulations for teaching stream faculty members.
Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin spoke about the importance of supervision review in graduate programs’ appointment criteria and procedures in light of recent issues.
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward reminded councillors that the criteria and procedures for appointment for many graduate programs should be reviewed to add, where appropriate, teaching stream appointment rules that are program-specific.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes to the Graduate Program in Biology (Faculty of Graduate Studies) criteria and procedures for appointment and reappointment be APPROVED.”
10. Changes in Degree and Diploma Requirements
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on November 11, 2020
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Graduate Program in Accounting
Change in course requirements to make Accounting 6650 3.0:  “Strategic Performance Evaluation” a core course (.pdf)
Graduate Diploma in Advanced Accounting
Change in course requirements to make Accounting 6650 3.0:  “Strategic Performance Evaluation” a core course (.pdf)
Chair Dawn Bazely proposed to general agreement that the degree and diploma proposals be considered together.

Graduate program director Viswanath Trivedi introduced the items to Council.  The graduate degree program and graduate diploma were designed “with the traditional role of the public accountant in mind.”  The role of the public accounted has changed dramatically.  These changes will improve competency in management accounting and strategy.

It was moved, seconded and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the changes in degree and diploma requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Accounting and the Graduate Diploma in Advanced Accounting (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”

11. Other Business

Graduate Program in Interdisciplinary Studies’ graduate program director Kym Bird asked about the designation of synchronous and asynchronous courses with respect to an ongoing discussion of the designation of courses.  Are the designations applicable to graduate courses?  Professor Bird spoke in favour of synchronous learning.  Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward replied that most courses will be mounted through anchor Faculties.  Course information will specify components.  He referenced the anticipation of a blended course designation.  Will remote learning continue beyond this year?  Associate Dean Hayward noted that Senate’s Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee has discussed these issues.  He stated that if there were particular concerns councillors should forward those to him.  There will be a review on online curriculum delivery.  He will share information with the Senate academic committee.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies will return to this discussion.

Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin had asked Frances Billingsley, Associate Registrar & Director, Student Records and Scheduling, about an online repository for reference letters, and recommended that the Faculty return to this issue.  There may be concerns about access, and favouring certain students.

Chair Dawn Bazely thanked councillors and guests, and wished all a joyful, restful healthy holiday, including a rest from Zoom meetings.

12. Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:03 p.m.

